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47th	Annual	Conference		
International	Law	at	the	Boundaries	

November	1-2,	2018,	Ottawa	

Panel	B2	–	New	Scholarship	in	International	Legal	History	

Chair:	 	 Christopher	Waters	–	University	of	Windsor	

Speakers	 Bev	Jacobs	–	University	of	Windsor	
Gary	Luton	–	Global	Affairs	Canada	
Jennifer	Orang	–	University	of	Toronto	
Ali	Tejpar	–	Norton	Rose	Fulbright	

Rapporteur:		 Lily	Wang	

This	panel	provided	an	overview	of	new	literature	in	the	field	of	international	law.	Each	panelist	gave	a	
brief	introduction	into	their	research	and	field	of	study.	

Bev	Jacobs,	University	of	Windsor	
The	Great	Law	of	Peace	is	International	Law	

Bev	Jacobs,	from	the	Mohawk	nation,	is	an	expert	on	Indigenous	legal	traditions.	She	is	completing	her	
interdisciplinary	PhD	at	the	University	of	Calgary	which	includes	Law	(Aboriginal	and	Treaty	Rights	and	
Indigenous	Legal	Traditions),	Indigenous	Wholistic	Health,	and	Indigenous	Research	Methodologies.	She	
is	an	author	and	advocate	for	the	Missing	and	Murdered	Indigenous	Women	and	Girls	report.	Her	work	is	
primarily	focused	on	anti-violence	and	the	restoration	of	Indigenous	traditions,	beliefs	and	laws.		

The	topic	of	her	presentation,	The	Great	Law	of	Peace	 is	 International	Law,	was	her	LLM	thesis	nearly	
twenty	years	ago.	She	spoke	of	how	she	was	inspired	in	law	school	to	focus	on	the	law	of	her	people,	the	
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Haudenosaunee	 (Iroquois)1	 law	 after	 seeing	 how	 law	was	 being	 used	 as	 a	 tool	 of	 assimilation	 of	 her	
people.	It	is	why	after	graduation,	she	decided	to	focus	on	Haudenosaunee	law.	She	wanted	to	show	that	
Haudenosaunee	law	is	international	law	because	nations	formed	treaties	of	peace	out	of	it.	

She	 started	her	 presentation	by	 giving	 a	 background	 into	 her	 upbringing.	 From	growing	 up	 in	 the	 Six	
Nations	 Territory,	 she	 was	 raised	 traditionally,	 with	 chiefs,	 clan	 mothers,	 faith	 keepers,	 knowledge	
holders,	and	participated	in	ceremonies.	She	then	began	to	explore	the	various	sources	of	law	that	are	
found	in	Indigenous	communities.	One	of	these	sources	was	the	Great	Law	of	Peace.		

In	her	presentation,	Professor	Jacobs	stated	that	traditionally,	Indigenous	nations	were	divided	and	were	
at	 war	 with	 each	 other.	 These	 were,	 as	 she	 described,	 violent	 times.	 Law,	 Haudenosaunee	 law	 in	
particular,	 was	 an	 avenue	 to	 foster	 peace	 amongst	 the	 various	 nations.	 She	 described	 how	 through	
wampum	belts	–	belts	made	of	 kuahuk	 shells	 from	 the	Atlantic	Ocean	–	 treaty	 relationships	between	
different	nations	would	be	established,	as	the	belts	were	seen	as	symbols	of	peace	and	goodwill.	The	belts	
also	symbolized	the	people’s	relationship	with	water,	as	the	belts	were	made	from	shells	in	the	water.	
The	Wampum	belts	and	 their	 various	designs	 symbolized	different	 things.	One	would	 solidify	a	 treaty	
relationship	between	two	nations,	while	another	would	recognize	the	sovereign	relationship	between	the	
early	colonizers	and	the	Haudenosaunee	people.		

She	then	spoke	of	the	various	sources	of	law,	stating	that	the	Great	Law	of	Peace	was	just	one	of	many	
sources.	Others	include	thanksgiving	belts,	laws	of	the	natural	world	(including	laws	of	natural	medicine),	
songs,	dances,	and	social	responsibilities.	She	also	alluded	to	the	Grand	Council	that	continues	to	sit	and	
adjudicate	between	various	nations.	The	council	is	a	formalistic	process	that	has	its	proper	political	and	
social	protocol	to	be	followed.		

Professor	 Jacobs	 ended	 her	 presentation	 by	 highlighting	 the	 international	 space	 between	 the	
Haudenosaunee	law	and	Canada.	She	said	that	there	were	Indigenous	leaders	as	representatives	of	their	
nations	 at	 the	 1923	 conference	 of	 the	 League	 of	 Nations,	 where	 they	were	 asked	 to	make	 a	 formal	
presentation	 at	 the	 League.	 She	 emphasized	 the	 importance	 of	 the	Great	 Peacemaker’s	messages	 of	
peace	and	unconditional	love.		

	 	

																																																													
1	Peter	Ramsden,	The	Canadian	Encyclopedia,	sub	verbo	“Haudenosaunee	(Iroquois)”,	(16	October	2018),	online:	
<www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/iroquois>.		
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Gary	Luton,	Global	Affairs	Canada	
Canadian	International	Treaty	Diplomacy	1937-2016		

Gary	Luton	is	the	current	Director	of	the	Treaty	Law	Division	at	Global	Affairs	Canada.	He	previously	had	
postings	all	over	the	world,	including	in	Mumbai	and	Doha	as	the	Head	of	Mission.	His	presentation	gave	
a	brief	overview	of	 the	historical	background	of	Canada’s	 international	 treaty	diplomacy	 from	1937	to	
2016.	His	focus	was	on	the	past	10	years.		

He	began	his	presentation	by	providing	a	definition	of	the	words	“international	treaty”	as	understood	in	
public	international	law.	He	described	it	as	a	document	that	constitutes	a	legally	binding	agreement,	one	
that	could	be	bilateral	or	multi-lateral	between	states.	In	short,	they	are	promises	about	future	national	
behaviour.		

Next,	 Luton	 looked	at	Canada’s	 treaty-making	ability	 leading	up	 to	World	War	 II	 (WWII).	He	 said	 that	
Canada’s	rapid	expansion	in	its	number	of	 international	partners	and	strategic	agreements	at	the	time	
helped	define	Canada’s	position	in	the	world.	By	the	end	of	WWII,	Canada	had	signed	onto	more	than	80	
international	treaties	and	partners	and	was	quickly	recognized	as	an	influential	nation.		

In	the	past	50	years,	much	of	Canada’s	initial	strategic	agreements	and	partner	alliances	have	continued.	
Canada’s	overall	attitude	toward	these	relationships	grew	from	80	partners	to	almost	200	partners	in	the	
late	1960s.	A	momentous	change	in	the	economy	was	also	brought	along	by	the	multilateral	treaty	system.	
Luton	noted	that,	after	the	Cold	War,	there	was	a	decided	slowdown	in	international	treaty-making.	This	
was	also	reflected	in	the	2008	financial	crisis	and	the	following	EU	crisis.	During	this	time,	Luton	stated	
that	there	was	as	a	tabling	of	various	policies	and	instead	of	the	creation	of	new	treaties,	and	there	were	
renegotiations	and	fine-tuning	of	existing	ones.		

From	the	past	decade,	Canada	has	entered	into	184	bilateral	agreements.	There	were	also	a	number	of	
multilateral	treaties	that	created	mega-regional	agreements,	such	as	the	United	States-Mexico-Canada	
Agreement,	Canada-European	Union	Comprehensive	Economic	Trade	Agreement	and	the	Comprehensive	
and	Progressive	Trans-Pacific	Partnership.	Luton	also	discussed	the	new	challenges	arising	out	of	treaty-
making,	 specifically,	 the	 relationship	 between	 various	 treaties	 and	 the	 difficulties	 in	 deciding	 what	
happens	when	treaties	overlap	or	have	competing	interests.		

Ultimately,	 Luton	ended	his	presentation	by	concluded	 that	 treaty-making	was	a	huge	determinant	 in	
Canada’s	history.	He	argued	that	it	is	therefore	imperative	to	gather	data	and	information	on	the	trends	
of	 Canada’s	 treaty-making	 in	 order	 to	make	 decisions	 and	 predictions	 about	 future	 partnerships	 and	
potential	agreements.		
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Ali	Tejpar,	Norton	Rose	Fulbright	
Canada’s	Violation	of	International	Law	during	the	2014-16	Ebola	Outbreak	

Ali	 Tejpar	 is	 a	 recent	 graduate	 of	 the	 JD/MA	 program	 from	 the	 University	 of	 Ottawa	 and	 Carleton	
University,	and	his	presentation	was	centered	around	the	violation	of	international	law	by	Canada	during	
the	2014-16	Ebola	outbreak.		

He	 outlined	 the	 first	 the	 Ebola	 outbreak,	 then	 described	 the	 World	 Health	 Organization	 (WHO)	
international	health	regulations	surrounding	the	outbreak	itself,	and	then	described	Canada’s	subsequent	
response	and	non-compliance	with	international	health	law	by	ordering	health	screenings	at	the	borders.	
Tejpar	concluded	that	Canada	was	uniquely	culpable	in	its	violation	of	international	health	law	and	that	it	
ought	to	respect	the	law	in	the	future	by	assisting	in	health	efforts,	and	not	undermine	them.		

The	Ebola	outbreak	was	one	of	 the	most	 challenging	health	 threats	 that	 the	United	Nations	has	 ever	
encountered,	as	 it	was	a	 fast-spreading	disease	 that	affected	various	parts	of	 the	globe	 (Sierra	Leone,	
Liberia,	 Guinea,	 and	 spread	 later	 to	 the	United	 States,	 Scotland,	 and	 Spain).	 There	were	 over	 28,000	
accounted	cases	and	over	11,000	deaths	and	the	situation	merited	serious	international	cooperation	and	
attention.		

After	many	delays,	 the	WHO	declared	 the	 Ebola	 outbreak	 a	 public	 health	 emergency	 of	 international	
concern	(PHEIC).	Declaring	it	as	such	had	legal	ramifications	and	global	consequences.	Under	the	WHO’s	
international	 health	 regulations	 (IHR),	 the	 WHO	 can	 issue	 temporary	 recommendations	 for	 an	
international	response,	issued	by	an	emergency	panel	created	for	the	specific	outbreak.		

Article	43	of	the	IHR	grants	state	parties	the	ability	to	implement	additional	health	measures	beyond	the	
temporary	recommendations	by	the	WHO.	However,	the	scope	of	invoking	Article	43	is	limited.	States	can	
only	 implement	these	additional	health	measures	if	the	measures	are	(1)	supported	by	a	public	health	
rationale	or,	(2)	best	available	scientific-based	evidence,	or	(3)	WHO	guidance	and	advice.	Tejpar	argued	
that	 Canada’s	 response	 to	 the	 Ebola	 outbreak	 and	 its	 implementation	 of	 Article	 43	 did	 not	meet	 the	
threshold	of	the	article,	and	in	effect,	was	not	compliant	with	the	IHRs.		

During	 the	 outbreak,	 the	 Canadian	 Conservative	 government	 issued	 ministerial	 instructions	 to	 stop	
foreign	 nationals	 who	 had	 visited	 countries	 with	 Ebola	 outbreaks	 from	 travelling	 back	 to	 Canada.	
Furthermore,	the	ministerial	instructions	also	restricted	Canadians	from	visiting	countries	with	the	Ebola	
outbreak,	and	that	these	restrictions	were	to	be	carried	out	at	all	borders.		

Tejpar	 argued	 that	 these	 travel	 restrictions	 did	 not	meet	 the	 public	 health	 rationale	 requirement,	 as	
stopping	travel	and	trade	did	not	stop	the	Ebola	outbreak.	Furthermore,	that	the	best	available	scientific	
evidence	did	not	 support	 flight	bans,	 thermal	 screening,	and	 thus	a	widespread	 travel	ban	was	overly	
broad	in	its	purpose.	Lastly,	Tejpar	stated	that	Canada’s	travel	ban	was	not	supported	by	the	WHO.	The	
organization	stated	that	there	should	be	no	general	travel	ban	on	international	travel	or	trade,	and	that	
this	was,	in	fact,	hindering	relief	efforts.	Over	the	course	of	the	outbreak,	more	than	200	Canadian	health	
professionals	were	denied	access	 in	Canada,	a	 factor	 that	 is	significant	considering	their	necessity	and	
expertise.		
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Ultimately,	Tejpar	concluded	by	stating	that	Canada’s	actions	demonstrated	its	non-compliance	with	the	
IHRs	of	 the	WHO,	particularly	Article	43.	 Instead	of	demonstrating	a	“naming	and	blaming”	approach,	
Canada	should	revise	its	aims	to	strike	a	better	balance	of	national	safety	and	its	compliance	with	IHRs.		
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Jennifer	Orange,	University	of	Toronto	Faculty	of	Law		
Museums	Working	at	the	Boundaries	of	International	Human	Rights	Law		

Jennifer	Orange	is	currently	a	doctoral	candidate	at	the	University	of	Toronto,	and	her	paper	was	on	the	
emergence	of	human	rights	museums	and	their	role	in	international	human	rights	law	at	large.		

She	started	her	presentation	by	defining	human	rights	museums,	describing	how	these	museums	work	at	
the	 boundary	 of	 state	 sovereignty,	 and	 concluded	 by	 illustrating	 how	 human	 rights	 museums	 are	
restrained	by	states	in	their	work.	There	is	an	overall	theme	that	human	rights	museums	are	allowed	to	
carry	out	their	functions	so	long	as	they	are	compliant	with	what	the	state’s	government	permits.	There	
is	an	ever-present	tension	between	human	rights	and	state	sovereignty,	for	which	a	strong	and	careful	
balance	is	required.		

Museums,	according	to	the	International	Council	of	Museum	definition,	is	a		

A	non-profit,	permanent	institution	in	the	service	of	society	and	its	development,	open	to	the	public,	which	
acquires,	 conserves,	 researches,	 communicates	 and	 exhibits	 the	 tangible	 and	 intangible	 heritage	 of	
humanity	and	its	environment	for	the	purposes	of	education,	study	and	enjoyment.2	

By	extension,	a	human	rights	museum	is	one	that	purposely	works	 to	achieve	the	goals	of	 respecting,	
protecting	and	fulfilling	human	rights	standards	as	set	out	in	various	states’	human	rights	declarations	and	
in	the	United	Nations	human	rights	treaties.		

Orange	 then	explored	how	human	 rights	museums	work	 at	 the	boundary	of	 state	 sovereignty.	 These	
various	means	include	diplomacy,	condemning	state	action	through	their	exhibits	or	statements,	being	a	
part	of	an	 international	network	of	museums,	entering	 into	agreements	with	 foreign	entities	 (such	as	
travelling	 programs,	 educational	 exchange,	 etc.),	 and	 intervening	 during	 armed	 conflict	 to	 protect	
valuable	and	rare	artefacts.	During	the	exercise	of	these	roles,	human	rights	museums	can	be	seen	as	sub-
state	 actors	 that	 can	 participate	 in	 diplomatic	 dialogue	 for	 the	 further	 promotion	 of	 human	 rights	
internationally.		

However,	human	rights	museums	are	not	without	their	limitations.	Often	times,	as	noted	by	Orange,	they	
are	subject	to	government	censorship,	threats	and	harassment	based	upon	their	messages	and	exhibits,	
budget	and	funding	cuts,	corporate	control,	and	self-censorship	out	of	fear	of	government	surveillance.	
There	 is	 an	 inherent	 risk	 in	 advocating	 for	 certain	 human	 rights,	 as	 the	 perpetrators	 of	 human	 rights	
violations	would	want	to	suppress	those	values.	Nevertheless,	Orange	calls	for	the	promotion	of	human	
rights	museums	and	underlines	their	utility	in	furthering	the	cause	of	human	rights	internationally.		

																																																													
2	http://archives.icom.museum/definition.html		


